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The one-two punch of Hurricanes Katrina and Rita destroyed large parts of 
America’s most European of cities, New Orleans. The majority of the damage 
was caused by water, not wind. 
  
While the French Quarter (Vieux Carré), Uptown, and river wharves of the Port 
of New Orleans (all built on the natural levee of the Mississippi River and the 
highest land in the vicinity) escaped flooding, other parts of the city, primarily 
those built in the 20th century on drained, former swamp or marshland, (e.g., 
Lakeview, Mid-City, Gentilly, Broadmoor, the Lower Ninth Ward and New 
Orleans East) were most adversely impacted.  
 
Figure 1 shows the areas that flooded and the flood depth in these areas.  
 
Restoring New Orleans will require the wise application of both traditional and 
unique land use and coastal management regulation to a city originally laid out 
in the 18th century. It will require federal, state and local government, citizens, 
business interests and nonprofit organizations to plan and work together. The 
governor’s Louisiana Recovery Authority and the mayor’s Bring New Orleans 
Back Commission have made a good start. 
 

 
Figure 1. Copyright 2005, Louisiana Geographic Information Center (LAGIC). 
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Areas of special significance are the maintenance and restoration of historic 
areas of the city—New Orleans is a historical national and international 
treasure—and a determination whether or which developed areas that flooded 
should be allowed to return to nature. What land-use tools and incentives are 
necessary to retain the city’s multi-cultural and mixed-income society that is so 
vital to New Orleans’ culture? How rigorous must rebuilding restrictions and 
permitting requirements be (e.g., how high off the ground will dwellings have to 
be rebuilt when new FEMA Flood Insurance maps are issued, now taking into 
account the possibility of levee/floodwall over flooding or collapse)? Will the 
Mississippi River Gulf Outlet (MRGO) be closed? What influence, if any, will 
last year’s decision by the U.S. Supreme Court in Kelo vs. New London have 
[1]? Certainly, the city’s 1999 Master Land Use Plan must be altered. For 
example, the Urban Land Institute (ULI) recommends that the city coordinate 
local-land use and infrastructure planning and decision-making. What 
innovative flood control and infrastructure improvements must be used? How do 
you protect New Orleans from a Category 5 hurricane, while the federal 
government upgrades levees and floodwalls to meet Category-5-level standards, 
a process that could take as long as 20 years? How long will it take to rebuild 
the city?  
 
As New Orleans struggles to recover, the issue of insurance 
coverage/restrictions is essential to rebuilding businesses, homes and 
lives. Many losses will by covered by commercial, homeowners and/or flood 
insurance policies, but some will not.  Causation—whether the damage is caused 
by wind or by water—is a threshold issue in business personal, and flood 
insurance coverage, since determining the legal and technical cause of the loss is 
the first step toward recovery under these policies. Rebuilding will be strongly 
affected by future availability and restrictions required by insurers.   
  
Rebuilding New Orleans will result in the most extensive land-use 
experimentation and research in the nation’s history. This presentation, which 
addresses potential land-use solutions that are compatible with rebuilding a 
historic city in a coastal zone (in this case, New Orleans), is based on the review 
of existing and proposed Louisiana and federal laws for their probable effect on 
rebuilding the city; legislative proposals that would impact rebuilding; and 
changes in law or policy that might be necessary to facilitate rebuilding. 
Suggested redevelopment plans by organizations invited for their advice by state 
and city have been reviewed: the American Institute of Architects (AIA); 
Brookings Institution (BI) [2]; and the ULI’s Final Report to the Mayor’s Bring 
New Orleans Back Commission [3]; and the American Planning Association 
(APA) [4]. These reports should be read by all who are interested in the future of 
New Orleans. 
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How Should Redevelopment Patterns be Addressed?   
 
In the November 2005, First Extraordinary Session of the Louisiana Legislature 
[5], the legislature adopted Act 8, which formed the Louisiana Coastal 
Protection and Restoration Authority Act requiring development of an integrated 
hurricane protection and coastal restoration plan, and Act 12 of 2005, adopting 
the International Building Code as the Louisiana State Uniform Construction 
Code. The Legislature is considering creation of a new, single Southeast 
Louisiana Levee Authority to take the place of eight different regional levee 
boards in the greater New Orleans area to improve flood protection and a New 
Orleans Redevelopment Authority, which would be empowered to buy flood-
damaged homes in areas not selected for redevelopment [6]. Louisiana’s 
Congressional Delegation has proposed a similar federal authority. The ULI 
report calls for “…establishment of a Crescent City Rebuilding Corporation to 
expedite reconstruction of both residential and commercial properties…”  
 

What Form Should Redevelopment Take?   
 
In terms of a realistic period for redevelopment, the AIA conducted a recent 
survey of U.S. architecture firms that “…determined that area rebuilding after a 
natural disaster typically lasts anywhere from two to five years, with one in six 
respondents indicating that rebuilding often continues for more than five years. 
For this analysis, [AIA] …assumed that most of the rebuilding will occur by the 
end of 2008. While probably realistic for most areas in the Gulf region, this 
schedule is likely optimistic for rebuilding New Orleans, given the complex 
issues caused by extensive flooding.”  
 
There are a number of issues arising from these storms that the Nation will have 
to address: how should New Orleans be rebuilt? How can the “Disneyland 
effect” be avoided? Should some areas of the city be left to return to Nature? 
How many citizens will return? Who will pay for everything? What building 
standards should be used?  
 
The BI report stresses that rebuilding efforts “…should [first] determine  where 
and where not to rebuild—systematically and democratically; [u]se 
reconstruction money to promote sound land-use and high-quality city design; 
[i]nvest in transit to promote sound redevelopment and improve transportation 
access for all residents [and] [r]estore the delta’s ecosystem in order to protect 
the region from future storms and floods.” 
 
The ULI report concluded that “Rebuilding should happen in a strategic manner, 
encouraging those areas that sustained minimal damage to begin rebuilding 
immediately and those areas that have more extensive damage to evaluate the 
feasibility for reinvestment and proceed in a manner that will ensure the health 
and safety of the residents of each neighborhood and proceed expeditiously… 
People who rebuild should be given fair compensation for their property…New 
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Orleans is a national and international treasure. The culture of the city must be 
retained and enhanced, including historic preservation, music, art, food, faith, 
architecture and the strong sense of community… The recurring message [is to] 
focus on making New Orleans a more livable and equitable city capable of both 
luring back displaced residents and attracting new businesses.”  
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